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Little Cedar Lake Protection & Rehabilitation District 

The Little Cedar Lake Protection & Rehabilitation District (LCLPRD) is an inland lake district with 
taxing authority created in accordance with Chapter 33 of the Wisconsin State Statutes. Its annual 
budget and tax levy are approved by District electors and property owners at the Annual Meeting.  
Services provided by the LCLPRD include lake patrol, aquatic invasive species management, and 
weed harvesting.  The LCLPRD also sponsors the Annual Boat Parade and Annual Summer 
Social.   

The LCLPRD is governed by a Board of Commissioners, three of whom are elected and two of 
whom are appointed.  Elected commissioner terms are three years, and staggered.  Appointees 
are selected by the Town of West Bend Board Chair and Washington County Executive.  The 
LCLPRD Board of Commissioners meets eight to nine times a year at the Town of West Bend 
Town Hall. Meeting notices and agendas are posted at the Town of West Bend, Town of Polk,  
and on the LCLPRD website.  Meeting Minutes are likewise posted to the website. The meetings 
are a great way to stay apprised of current issues in our lake district community.  District residents 
and property owners are encouraged to attend.  

The 2025 Annual Meeting will be on Tuesday, September 2 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town of West 
Bend Town Hall.   

  Website 
Visit the LCLPRD website (https://lclprd.org) for updates on meetings, weed harvesting, events, 
etc. If you subscribe to the website (dropdown menu under the “Contact Us” tab), you will receive 
email or text notification of every new post.   

Consider using the website Trading Post to list items you would like to buy or sell.  And stay tuned 
as an updated website is coming soon! If you have any feedback or ideas about the type of 
information you would like from our online presence, please email Jaimee Minney Maples at 
superjaimee@gmail.com.  

  LCLPRD email 
The LCLPRD email account is used to communicate information regarding activities, events, high 
water restrictions, etc., as well as to provide a platform for District residents and property owners 
to communicate with the LCLPRD Board of Commissioners.  Our email database contains 
addresses that have been provided by District residents and property owners.  If you haven’t yet 
notified us of your email address, and would like to be included in these communications, please 
send it to us at lclprd@gmail.com. 

  LCLPRD Wake Surf Recommendations / Water and Ice Ordinances 
The Wake Surface Recommendations adopted by the LCLPRD Board of Commissioners at the 
May 2024 meeting, as well as LCLPRD Water & Ice Ordinances, are included in this booklet and 
on the LCLPRD website (https://lclprd.org).  We encourage all to familiarize themselves with the  
Recommendations and Ordinances, as well as with current Wisconsin Boating Laws and 
Responsibilities (https://dnr.wi.gov/files/pdf/pubs/le/le0301.pdf).  

http://lclprd.org/
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Ordinance Modification and Repeal: New Buoy Distance, No More Tubing 
After Sunset 

On October 7, 2024, the LCLPRD Board of Commissioners voted to modify the ordinance that 
defines water traffic lanes and to repeal an ordinance that allowed for towing a tube at Slow No 
Wake speed for 30 minutes after sunset. 

• Ordinance 2020-1.04(3), definition of Water Traffic Lanes was modified by changing the
current initial distance cited from 150 feet to 200 feet. This allows for uniformity of
ordinances among Big Cedar, Little Cedar, and Silver Lakes, and also enables an
objective means of enforcing the WI Boating Law pertaining to PWCs, i.e., operation at
speeds greater than slow, no wake must occur at a distance at least 200 feet from shore.

• Ordinance 2020-1.10(b)(i), which allowed for a boat operator to tow a tube at Slow No
Wake speed for 30 minutes after sunset, was repealed.  This ordinance conflicted with
State Statute 30.69 which prohibits activities like water skiing and towing a tube between
sunset and sunrise.

A copy of the LCLPRD Water and Ice Ordinances can be found on pages 12 and 22, respectively. 

Wake Surf Recommendations to Continue this Boating Season 

At its meeting in May 2024, the LCLPRD Board of Commissioners adopted the Recommendations 
for Wake Surf Activity that were presented to the Board as the consensus of the Wake Boat 
Committee.  The Recommendations were published in the 2024 Spring/Summer Newsletter and 
posted to the LCLPRD website.  They likewise appear on p. 21 of this booklet.  Please note that 
these are recommendations, not ordinances, and therefore are not enforceable by the lake patrol.  

The Wake Boat Committee also recommended a survey following the 2024 season to evaluate the 
perceived response to the Recommendations. This survey was incorporated into the Lake User 
Survey conducted by the LCLPRD in conjunction with the Southeast Regional Planning 
Commission (SEWRPC) in early 2025.  

There are so many ways to help around the lake! !

Attend PRD meetings
Invasive species management Citizen lake monitoring

Boat Parade
Summer Social Ackerman’s parking enforcement



The Results Are In: Lake User Survey Summary 

This Spring, SEWRPC released its report of the Lake User Survey that was fielded in December. A 
total of 104 property owners (42 percent) completed the questionnaire, which was designed to 
assess the community’s opinions of the condition of Little Cedar, as well as to gauge the degree to 
which the 2024 Wake Surf Recommendations were observed. The outcome of the survey was to 
determine the management actions required to achieve or maintain desired water quality and lake 
use conditions to support a full range of recreational and environmental uses of the lake.  

*Note: Some questions were measured in percentages while others were in number of respondents

Key Takeaways:  Recreation, Concerns, Wake Surfing, and Lake Management 

  Demographics 

• 70 percent are year-round residents
• More than half (57 percent) are older

than 60

  Recreation 

• 68 percent fish (24% ice fish)
• 46 percent have lived on the lake for

more than 10 years
• 49 percent recreate daily on the lake in

the Summer

• The Top 5 activities on the lake are:
o Enjoying the view (94%)
o Observing wildlife (82%)
o Pleasure cruising (83%)
o Swimming (81%)
o Paddling (79%)

• The least popular activities on the lake
are:

o Sailing (12%)
o Snorkeling/scuba diving (15%)
o Wake boarding (17%)
o Wake surfing (17%)
o Ice fishing (24%).

• Panfish (bluegill, sunfish, etc.), walleye,
and largemouth bass are the most
commonly caught fish.

  Concerns Affecting Lake Usage 

• 87 percent of people report that boat
density requires them to modify their
recreation plans, with 30 percent
reporting they don’t use the lake on
weekends because of it. On weekdays,
32 percent reported that they had to
modify their recreation plans
occasionally (30%) or frequently (2%)
due to density.

• Top five “major concerns” affecting the
lake are:

o Excessive plant growth (60)
o Excessive number of boats (59)
o Unsafe boating behavior (54)
o Shoreline erosion (51)
o Septic discharge from residents

(48).

• Boating issues most affecting
enjoyment of the lake are:

o Volume of motorized traffic (63)
o Disregard for boating etiquette

(54)
o Excessive boat wakes (76)

• The good news: 94 percent said most
boat operators are courteous and law-
abiding, and more than half (59%) say
the quality of their lake experience has
either improved (17%) or stayed the
same (42%) since they began
recreating on Little Cedar.



  Wake Surfing  

• 88 percent were aware of the wake
surf recommendations, and 41
percent think that they were followed.

• The most commonly perceived
noncompliance of the
recommendation was maintaining a
distance of more than 300 feet from
shore (53%)

• 46 percent think that wake surfing
should be banned on Little Cedar

• 37 percent said wake surfing should
be allowed but restricted per the
recommendations set forth by the
wake surf committee, and 9 percent
favored restricting wake surfing to
certain days or times.

• Eight percent said it should be treated
like any other boating activity.

• 16 people reported owning a wake
boat, and an additional 7 are
interested in purchasing one.

  Lake Management 

• Respondents favor protecting 
undeveloped lands within the 
watershed (87), larger fees for illegal 
parking at Ackerman’s (73), 
prominent display of lake ordinances 
at boat launches (54).

• Overall, the majority of those 
surveyed are satisfied with AIS 
management.

o Eurasian Watermilfoil (44)
o Starry Stonewort (50)
o Purple Loosestrife (49)
o Yellow Iris (42)

• However, they were divided over the 
management of Zebra mussels, with 
32 stating they are satisfied and 31 
stating they are dissatisfied.

• 70 percent are willing to invest more 
in lake and watershed management, 
by volunteering (24%), contributing 
financially (20%), or both (25%).

• 57 percent supported increasing 
District taxes to increase the annual 
budget, 47 percent support voluntary 
donations from individuals, and 14 
percent believe no additional funds 
are necessary to manage the lake. 

  

Little Cedar

Connect with Your Neighbors: 
Join the Upcoming Lake Directory! 

We are building a directory of Little Cedar Lake property owners for 
those who opt-in to be included. If you would like to participate, 
please send the following information to lclprd@gmail.com: 

- Names of the people in your household
- Little Cedar Address
- Email Address(s)
- Phone number(s)

We will also be sending details via email to those who subscribe and 
include information on the website. Watch your inbox for updates! 

Thank you to all those who participated. For a 
copy of the complete survey results, please 
email lclprd@gmail.com. 
 

mailto:lclprd@gmail.com


Boater Safety Certification Requirements 
In-Person Classes Available June 16-18! 

Wisconsin law requires those born on or after January 1,1989 to pass a boater safety course and 
carry a boater safety card when independently operating a motorboat or PWC.   

Boat operators may earn their certification via an online ( https://www.boat-ed.com/wisconsin/)  or 
an in-person course.  

In-person boater safety classes will be offered on June 16, 17 and 18 from 6:00-9:00 p.m. at the 
Big Cedar Lake Protection & Rehabilitation District (BCLPRD) building. Attendance at all three 
classes is required to receive certification. 

Location: 4480 Gonring Drive   
Cost: $10  
Contact: bigcedarlakeprd@gmail.com; or (262) 629-9322.  
Register: https://dnr.wisconsin.gov/Education/OutdoorSkills/idcheck 

We urge all lake users to familiarize themselves with the LCLPRD Water Ordinance (2020-1.09), 
which details age restrictions and boater safety certification requirements for operation of 
motorboats and personal watercraft (PWC) on Little Cedar Lake.  

Weed Harvesting Season Has Begun! 

This season’s aquatic weed harvesting is underway.  For most of the summer, weather permitting, 
harvesting will occur every other week on Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday.   

Pier pickups of weeds will be offered on Thursdays of harvesting weeks, tentatively beginning June 
12. Weeds must be at the end of piers no later than 7:00 AM on pickup days.  The LCLPRD
purchased a new conveyor trailer last year, which significantly improves efficiency and flexibility for
offloading weeds from the harvester.

The harvesting and pier pick-up schedule is posted to the LCLPRD website (https://lclprd.org). 
Please consider subscribing for updates to the harvesting schedule by visiting 
www.lclprd.org/subscribe/.  

Anglers Rejoice! Walleye and Perch Are Stocked for the Season 

  Walleye 
This Spring, LCLPRD once again worked with Walleyes for Tomorrow 
(https://walleyesfortomorrow.org) to stock the lake with walleye. As in previous years, the Cedar 
Bay Association, Inc. (CBAI) launch served as the staging area for hatchery operations.  District 
volunteers assisted with the project, which resulted in the release of ~1.2 million walleye fry. 

  Perch  
In November, the LCLPRD paid Taal Lake Hatchery to stock Little Cedar Lake with 2000-2100 
perch, ranging from 4-6 inches long. Happy fishing!  

https://www.boat-ed.com/wisconsin/
mailto:bigcedarlakeprd@gmail.com
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https://lclprd.org/
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Annual Boat Parade July 3 
Get Your Creative Juices Floating! 

The boat parade is an annual tradition that 
has become one of the highlights of the 
summer. This year’s event will be on 
Thursday, July 3rd at 7:00 PM. Decorate your 
boat and join in the fun or cheer on the boats 
from shore. There will be prizes—don’t miss 
it!  

Watch the website and our emails for more 
details. There will be no rain date.  If required, 
event cancellation will be posted to the 
website by 6:30 PM on July 3rd.  

If you would like to help organize, take 
photos (especially from the west side of the 
lake), or officiate the judging, please reach 
out to Jaimee Minney Maples at 
superjaimee@gmail.com. 

 

Summer Social Sunday August 3 
Greet your neighbors, the meat is on us! 

We hope you’ll join us at the annual Summer 
Social, which will be on Sunday, August 3 at 
3:00 p.m. at Ackerman’s Grove County Park, 
Shelter 3.   

The LCLPRD will cover the shelter rental and 
park admission fees, as well as meat, buns, 
condiments, and paper products.  Attendees 
will be asked to bring their own beverages 
and an appetizer, salad, or dessert; based on 
the first letter of their last name.   

Because the event is subsidized by the 
LCLPRD, we must limit attendance to District 
property owners.  Please watch the website 
and your inbox for details.  

The Tap Yard Beer Garden Enters Fourth Season 

In 2022, Washington County entered a public-private partnership with The Tap Yard for 
provisioning of a beer garden at Ackerman’s Grove County Park.  The Tap Yard commenced its 
fourth year of operation on May 1.  It’s open Wednesday through Sunday and features craft beer, 
hard seltzers, wine, food truck(s), and special events.   

Operating hours and event information can be found at the Tap Yard’s Facebook page 
https://www.facebook.com/thetapyardwestbend.   District residents and property owners with 
concerns regarding the beer garden operation should direct them to Nick Marking, Tap Yard 
Owner at 414.395.5860 or thetapyards@gmail.com).  Alternatively, you may contact the 
Washington County Parks office (262) 335-4445. 

Let’s Get Together for Some Summer Fun! 

mailto:superjaimee@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/thetapyardwestbend
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Invasive Species Management (and Geese) Update 

Aquatic Invasive Species 

  Starry Stonewort 
Starry Stonewort (SSW), an invasive macroalga that is spread via ballast water, boats, trailers, 
motors, anchors, etc., was first detected near the public boat launch at Ackerman’s Grove County 
Park in August 2018.  Since then, the LCLPRD has engaged in ongoing efforts to control its 
spread.  We initiated control efforts in 2019, which have included Clean Boats, Clean Waters 
(CBCW) initiatives, Diver Assisted Suction Harvest (DASH) and diver-assisted hand-pull events.  

Despite these efforts, SSW has spread to many other areas of the lake.  However, in most of these 
areas, it is growing among native aquatic vegetation, which is felt to be a good source of 
competition for it.  Given this, the DNR has advised us to continue to focus our SSW control and 
containment efforts on the area near the public launch.   

Volunteer Opportunity! We have planned a single diver-assisted hand pull event for 2025.  It is 
scheduled for Saturday, July 12 (inclement weather date July 13) from 8:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  We 
will need volunteers to assist in this effort in kayaks and on shore.  Watch for an email regarding 
volunteer sign-up closer to the date of the event.  

  Purple Loosestrife 
Purple loosestrife is an invasive plant that grows along the shoreline. Biocontrol efforts with 
Galerucella beetles are underway again this year. These beetles feed on Purple Loosestrife and 
will be released later this summer into shoreline areas with a high density of Purple Loosestrife to 
deter its growth and decrease flowering of the plants.  If a property owner observes Purple 
Loosestrife along their shoreline, they are encouraged to remove the plants and dispose of them 
in the trash in order to decrease seed propagation.  

This DNR site contains helpful information pertaining to identification and control of Purple Loosestrife: 
https://dnr.wisconsin.gov/topic/Invasives/fact/PurpleLoosestrife 

  Yellow Flag Iris 
Populations of invasive Yellow Flag Iris have been identified along the shoreline in the kettle, as 
well as along the shorelines on the south end of the lake.  Last Summer, yellow iris plants were 
removed from the shoreline on the south end and flowers removed from many other yellow iris 
plants in the area in order to decrease seed propagation.  Property owners are encouraged to 
check their shorelines for this June-blooming iris and either remove the plants or cut the flowers. 
Plants and flowers should be disposed in the trash.  Purple iris is native and should not be 
removed.  

This DNR site contains helpful information pertaining to identification and control of Yellow Flag 
Iris: 
https://dnr.wisconsin.gov/topic/Invasives/fact/YellowFlagIris 

Property owners with questions about Purple Loosestrife or Yellow Flag Iris may contact Sylvia 
Hillmann (shillmann@charter.net).  

https://dnr.wisconsin.gov/topic/Invasives/fact/PurpleLoosestrife
https://dnr.wisconsin.gov/topic/Invasives/fact/YellowFlagIris
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  Canada Geese 
Canada Geese have been perennial visitors to Little Cedar.  We have two ways of limiting the 
annual population:  nest and egg depredation in the Spring and a round-up of geese when they 
are molting, generally mid-June to early July.  

The LCLPRD has obtained permits for nest and egg depredation each of the past three years.  
This spring, one nest was identified by a property owner, and several eggs were treated, 
preventing hatching.  The LCLPRD likewise has collaborated with the WI DNR and USDA 
Department of Fish & Wildlife in the past to conduct roundups.  We continue to allocate funds for 
an annual roundup in our Annual Budget, but the minimum number of geese required for such has 
increased steadily since 2015, the last year in which a roundup was conducted on Little 
Cedar.  The minimum number of geese required for roundup in 2025 is 40, which we did not meet 
this year.    

How You Can Help: Next Spring, be on the lookout for goose nests on your property or along the 
waterfront and notify us at (lclprd@gmail.com) no later than June 1, 2026 if you observe a 
population of geese that approaches 40 around the lake.  

Ackerman’s Grove County Park: Help Us with Parking Enforcement 

One of the takeaways from the survey is that many property owners are concerned about the 
density of watercraft on the lake, and how it is impacted by how illegal parking is enforced at 
Ackerman’s.  

Ackerman’s Grove County Park provides parking for 17 vehicle/trailer units. On busy summer 
days, the parking spaces fill early, resulting in visitors illegally parking their vehicle/trailer units within 
the park.  This situation not only creates a safety issue within the park, but also on the lake, due to 
the increased boat density and its adverse effect on the lake’s carrying capacity.   

In addition to Washington County Sheriff’s Office Deputies, designated members of the 
Washington County Parks Department are now authorized to issue citations to those in violation of 
parking restrictions inside Washington County Parks.  The fee for such citations is $50.  Parks 
Department staff are available by phone prior to 4:00 PM, but are covering all Washington County 
Parks, and are often unable to promptly address parking concerns at Ackerman’s Grove.  
Hence, we are assembling a group of volunteers to assist in monitoring the parking situation at 
Ackerman’s on weekends.  

How You Can Help:  If you are interested in assisting with this effort by volunteering to visit the 
launch and report violations on the weekend, please contact us at lclprd@gmail.com.  You can 
also help by reporting illegally parked vehicles or vehicle/trailer units inside Ackerman’s Grove 
County Park. Please call either: 

• Parks Department Weekend On-Call number (262.335.4615; prior to 4 p.m.) or
• Washington County Sheriff’s dispatch (262.335.4411).

mailto:lclprd@gmail.com
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Little Cedar Lake Happenings 
Date Event Location Time 
June 16, 17, 
18 

Boater’s Safety Big Cedar PRD Building 
6:00 p.m.- 
9:00 p.m. 

July 3 Annual Boat Parade 
The “island” at southeast 

end of the “big” lake 
7:00 p.m. 

July 7 
LCLPRD Board of 
Commissioners Meeting 

Town of West Bend 
Town Hall 

6:30 p.m. 

July 12 
Starry Stonewort Diver-
Assisted Pull Event 

Ackerman’s Grove 
Boat Launch 

8:00 a.m. -
1:00 p.m. 

August 3 Summer Social 
Ackerman’s Grove 

Shelter #3 
3:00 p.m. 

August 4 
LCLPRD Board of 
Commissioners Meeting 

Town of West Bend 
Town Hall 

6:30 p.m. 

September 2 
LCLPRD Board of 
Commissioners  
Annual Meeting 

Town of West Bend 
Town Hall 

6:30 p.m. 

October 6 
LCLPRD Board of 
Commissioners Meeting 

Town of West Bend 
Town Hall 

6:30 p.m. 

November 3 
LCLPRD Board of 
Commissioners Meeting 
(tentative) 

Town of West Bend 
Town Hall 

6:30 p.m. 

December 1 
LCL RD Board of 
Commissioners Meeting 

Town of West Bend 
Town Hall 

6:30 p.m. 

2025 Weed Harvesting Schedule 

Week 1 Tuesday 5/27  Wednesday 5/28 Thursday 5/29 

Week 2 Tuesday 6/10 Wednesday 6/11 Thursday 6/12 

Week 3 Tuesday 6/24  Wednesday 6/25 Thursday 6/26 

Week 4 Tuesday 7/8  Wednesday 7/9  Thursday 7/10 

Week 5 Tuesday 7/22 Wednesday 7/23 Thursday 7/24 

Week 6 Tuesday 8/5  Wednesday 8/6 Thursday 8/7 

Week 7 Tuesday 8/19  Wednesday 8/20 Thursday 8/21 

Week 8* Tuesday 9/2   Wednesday 9/3 Thursday 9/4 

Week 9* Tuesday 9/16 Wednesday 9/17 Thursday 9/18 

*Subject to change due to staff availability



LAKE TRAFFIC ORDINANCE 

LITTLE CEDAR LAKE PROTECTION & REHABILITATION DISTRICT 

ORDINANCE 2020-1 

.Regulation of Activities on the Water of Little Cedar Lake 

2020-1.01 GENERAL PROVISIONS. 

(1) APPLICABILITY. The provisions of this ordinance shall apply to the waters of Little

Cedar Lake and the Cedar Creek Channel up to and including the Little Cedar Lake

dam, within the Town of West Bend and the Town of Polk, Washington County,

Wisconsin.

(2) PURPOSE. The purpose of this ordinance is to promote the public health, safety,

and general welfare of the persons and area affected by this ordinance.

(3) AUTHORITY. This ordinance is adopted by the Little Cedar Lake Protection and

Rehabilitation District, hereinafter referred to as LCLPRD, pursuant to the powers

granted them by virtue of §30. 77 Wis. Stats., and resolutions adopted by the Town

of West Bend (Resolution 5-94 June, 1994) and the Town of Polk (Resolution 10-93

July, 1993).

2020-1.02 INTERPRETATION. 

The sections of this ordinance pertaining to the use, operation or equipment of boats and 

other vehicles as well as the activities which are regulated by §§30.12, 30.50 to 30. 74, and 

30. 75 to 30.80, Wis. Stats. and the rules and regulations of the State of Wisconsin

Department of Natural Resources ("DNR") established pursuant thereto, shall be

construed and interpreted, if possible, to be consistent with and not contrary to said

statute sections, rules and regulations, nothing to the contrary herein notwithstanding.

2020-1.03 ENFORCEMENT. 

(1) The provisions of this ordinance shall be enforced by the Washington County Sheriff's
Department, the DNR and the law enforcement officers contracted by the LCLPRD.

(2) A law enforcement officer operating a duly authorized water safety patrol watercraft, when
responding to an emergency call or when in pursuit of an actual or suspected violator of
this ordinance, need not comply with state law or this ordinance fixing maximum speed
limits when a siren is being sounded and/or such safety patrol's watercraft oscillating or
flashing.blue lights are activated.

(3) Upon the approach of a duly authorized safety patrol watercraft giving an audio or

visual signal, the operator of a vehicle referred to in this ordinance shall reduce the
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WAKE SURFERS 

Please observe the following 

recommendations to maximize 

safety and minimize impact to 

shorelines and lakebed. 

• Red Zone = NO SURFING

• Green Zone = Preferred Surf Zone

Yellow Zone • = Surf only when
necessary to avoid other boats.

• No closer than 300' from shore
(Slow, No Wake buoys are 200' from
shore for reference) and minimum
water depth of 20'.

• Stay 200' away from other boats,

swimmers, rafts, etc.

• Fill and empty ballast in same area of
lake in water deeper than 20'.

• Follow Clean Boats Clean Waters best
practices.

• Before going to or returning from
another lake, open ballast system and
let air out for five (5) days.

Thank you! 

Little Cedar Lake PRD 














